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STAFF MEETING MINUTES 
LANCASTER COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

COUNTY CITY BUILDING, 555 S. 10TH STREET 
ROOM 112 

THURSDAY, JUNE 3, 2021 
8:30 A.M. 

 
Commissioners Present:  Rick Vest, Chair; Deb Schorr, Vice Chair; Roma Amundson and Sean 
Flowerday and Christa Yoakum 
 
Others Present:  Ann Ames, Deputy Chief Administrative Officer; and Leslie Brestel, County Clerk’s 
Office 
 
Advanced public notice of the meeting was posted on the County-City Building bulletin board, and the 
Lancaster County, Nebraska, website and emailed to media on June 2, 2021, and published in the 
Lincoln Journal Star print edition and website on May 31, 2021. 
 
The Chair noted the location of the Open Meetings Act and opened the meeting at 8:33 a.m. 
 
AGENDA ITEM 
 
1. APPROVAL OF STAFF MEETING MINUTES FOR MAY 27, 2021 
 
MOTION:  Schorr moved and Yoakum seconded approval of the May 27, 2021, Staff Meeting 
minutes.  Amundson, Flowerday, Vest, Schorr and Yoakum voted yes.  Motion carried 5-0. 
 
2. LEGISLATIVE UPDATE – Joe Kohout and Brennen Miller, Kissel, Kohout, ES Associates LLC 

 
Kohout reviewed the weekly report (Exhibit 1), noting the pandemic-induced procedural changes 
during the year.  While discussing the Board’s priorities and the outcomes of each, Kohout said a 
meeting has been set for Douglas, Lancaster and Sarpy counties and the Nebraska Association of 
County Officials (NACO) to discuss the next legislative session. 
 
Regarding LB271 (Adopt the 24/7 Sobriety Program Act), Kohout thanked Kim Etherton, Community 
Corrections Director; Pat Condon, County Attorney; and Joe Nigro, Public Defender; for all of their 
work on this bill. 
 
Miller and Kohout discussed interim studies LR215 (Interim study to examine county fees and fines 
set by statute and the cost for administering the associated services) and LR186 (Interim study to 
examine nonprofit movie theaters and tax-exempt status) (Exhibit 2).  Scott Gaines, Deputy County 
Assessor/Register of Deeds, noted there has been a long running tax dispute in Johnson County 
regarding non-profit theaters. 
 
Kohout suggested the Board and lobbyists communicate what each body hears about legislative 
matters throughout the break. 
 
Additionally, a comprehensive listing of bills (Exhibit 3) and a listing of the Board positions (Exhibit 4) 
were provided. 
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3. WITTSTRUCK ROAD 54TH – 68TH STREET – Pam Dingman, Lancaster County Engineer 
 
Stanton Beeder, general counsel for Hausmann Construction, was available. 
 
Dingman reviewed the request to pave Wittstruck Road from South 54th and South 68th Streets 
(Exhibits 5 and 6).  Beeder added there has been a significant increase in traffic with the new 
subdivisions, and the residents feel the sightlines and current road features are unsafe, especially for 
the younger drivers in the area.  He felt this project would have strong support from area residents.  
There is continued growth expected in the area.  The paving would include additional safety features 
such as shoulders and improved grading.  The cost is estimated at $1,300,000 (Exhibit 7) with Joey 
Hausmann offering to pay for 50% of the paving needs. 
 
When asked about a possible timeframe for the paving, Dingman said this project is only conceptual 
at this point and is not in the current budget request.  Interlocal agreements and right-of-way 
contracts will be necessary to continue the project.  It will take approximately two to three years to 
complete. 
 
Yoakum asked if paved or gravel roads are more cost effective in long-term maintenance costs.  
Dingman answered pavement is essentially maintenance free for the first five years, and then there 
would be continued maintenance costs. 
 
Schorr expressed concern about constituent questions on how a new project could be placed ahead 
of already planned projects, such as those included in the One and Six Road and Bridge Program. 
 
MOTION:  Schorr moved and Amundson seconded for the County Engineer to continue discussions 
with Hausmann Construction and report back to the Board with a final project recommendation. 
 
Beeder confirmed that funding from private sources will be committed to the project. 
 
Amundson inquired if Hausmann Construction is the primary developer in the area.  Beeder answered 
Hausman Construction did develop some properties, but that other developers had built properties in 
the area. 
 
Vest confirmed both South 54th Street and South 68th Street are already paved. 
 
ROLL CALL:  Amundson, Flowerday, Vest, Schorr and Yoakum voted yes.  Motion carried 5-0. 
 
4. COVID-19 UPDATE AND RESPONSE 
 
Flowerday stated Governor Ricketts is cutting federal funding to the public health departments.  The 
Lincoln-Lancaster County Health Department (LLCHD) is gathering information on the fiscal impact.  
More information will be shared when it is available. 
 
It was the consensus of the Board to resume staff meetings in Room 113 with a date to be 
determined. 
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DISCUSSION OF BOARD MEMBER MEETINGS ATTENDED 
 

A. Chamber Coffee – Vest / Schorr 
 
Schorr reported there were updates on the legislative session, City of Lincoln and County initiatives, 
Lincoln Partnership for Economic Development (LPED) projects, and community events, including a 
gravel road bike race, the National High School Finals Rodeo, Lincoln Public Schools (LPS) and 
University of Nebraska-Lincoln graduations, and the Garth Brooks concert.  Vest added the chicken 
farm court case and programs for youth and families were discussed.  Also, a thank you to the 
community was extended for the support and leadership during the pandemic. 
 

BREAK 
 
The meeting recessed at 9:30 a.m. and reconvened at 9:46 a.m. 
 
5. VICTORY PARK UPDATE – Randy Jones, Director, Aging Partners 
 
Jones reviewed a PowerPoint presentation (Exhibit 8). 
 
The Board expressed their enthusiasm for the project. 
 
Kay Wenzl, Aging Partners Program Manager; and Tim Sieh, City of Lincoln Senior Attorney; were 
available for the discussion. 
 
6. BREAK 
 
Item moved forward on agenda. 
 
7. DEPARTMENT BUDGET HEARINGS – Dennis Meyer, Budget and Fiscal Officer 

 
A. District Court – Jared Gavin, District Court Administrator 

 
Gavin reported the District Court expenses are anticipated to be underbudget due to reduced 
attorney fees.  He noted costs related to COVID-19 were higher than anticipated.  There were not 
many jury trials last year due to the pandemic.  Costs could increase this year with trials being held 
closer together due to statutory limitations on trials. 
 
Expenses are increasing 4.87% (see agenda packet).  The revenues are not expected to increase 
from the previous fiscal year.  Gavin stated the largest costs are personnel and attorney fees. 
 
When asked about position changes during the fiscal year, Gavin said there was a ¾ work-release 
position that was lost.  He would like to change the position to a full time equivalent (FTE) clerical 
position.  He also requested an additional technical support position. 
 
Gavin stated Information Services (IS) has been assisting him for two hours per day in 
troubleshooting technical issues throughout the courts.  He said there is an ongoing list of emergency 
issues that have happened, most of them having to do with trials and equipment failures.  Many of 
the issues are related to the State of Nebraska’s equipment and private counsel bringing in outside 
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equipment, which the IS personnel are not able to fix.  Gavin has pushed this issue with the State to 
fix the equipment; however, the State is refusing to come in unless labor and materials are covered 
by the County.   
 
It was the consensus of the Board for the appropriate State representatives, David Young, 
Information Services Manager; Dave Derbin, Chief Administrative Officer; and the Courts to discuss 
equipment issues and find the best way to solve the malfunctions. 
 
Schorr inquired which position, the clerical or the technical, would Gavin prioritize.  He responded if 
the technology issues could be cleared up, he would prefer the clerical position be filled. 
 
Meyer reviewed the technology fund request (see agenda packet).  He noted upgraded speakers and 
microphones in the courtrooms have been built into the Building Fund. 
 
Gavin stated the State technology network and State maintenance of such is an underfunded 
mandate. 
 

B. Risk Management – Sue Eckley, Director, Risk Management 
 
Workers Compensation 
 
Eckley stated this year has had both fewer and less severe injury claims.  She noted the Legislature 
passed LB255 (Adopt the In the Line of Duty Compensation Act) which could have an impact on the 
budget. 
 
Schorr asked if the average age of County employees has decreased resulting in lower claim filings.  
Eckley answered she can run a report to verify that statistic.  She felt the modified duty option for the 
jail has made a difference in the claim amounts. 
 
Regarding unfunded and underfunded mandates, Eckley said the Nebraska Workers’ Compensation 
Court mandates reporting which uses several different systems that do not communicate with each 
other.  Because of this, there were IS costs incurred. 
 
Eckley noted departments are billed for a representative percentage based on past claims and an 
actuarial report. 
 
Self-Insurance Fund  
 
Meyer said expenses are increasing 5.17% and revenues are increasing 2.47% (see agenda packet). 
Eckley stated the County pays the first $250,000 of each claim.  There has not been much activity 
this past fiscal year.  The fund balance will have $3,000,000.  The Sheriff Pursuit line will have 
$950,000 and the Sheriff At Fault line will have $250,000 at the end of the fiscal year.   
 

C. Human Services / General Assistance – Sara Hoyle, Director, Human Services 
 
General Assistance 
 
Meyer and Hoyle said the General Assistance (GA) operating budget is no longer as it was for staffing 
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costs and rent associated with the GA programs that are no longer operational.  Some staff members 
in that program were reassigned to other areas while others were not. 
 
Expenses are decreasing 74.17% and there are no revenues (see agenda packet).  Hoyle reviewed 
the line item costs, including rent the County is required to pay for State Department of Health and 
Human Services (DHHS) office staff, cremation and hospitalization costs.  The hospitalization costs 
are budgeted because the County is still closing out accounts with CHI Health and Bryan hospitals.  
She added she does not anticipate budgeting for hospital costs for the 2022-2023 fiscal year.  She 
also said the DHHS rent is an unfunded mandate. 
 
Amundson exited the meeting at 10:52 a.m. and returned at 10:53 a.m. 
 
Human Services 
 
Meyer reminded the Board the Human Services budget is split between the City and County. 
 
A resolution on the upcoming Tuesday agenda will contain $25,000 additional appropriations for the 
current year budget for Human Services. 
 
Meyer stated expenses are increasing 10.03% and revenues are increasing 17.83% (see agenda 
packet).  Hoyle added an employee from General Assistance was transferred to Human Services with 
those expenses being covered by a grant.  IS costs are increasing for continued maintenance on the 
General Assistance database. 
 
When asked about the rental assistance program, Hoyle said the first round of funding has been 
extended to March 2022. She stated there is a lot of flexibility in the use of the funds, which she is 
still waiting for guidance on from the federal government.  A second round of funding will be made 
available for use through 2025.  Currently, 16% of the received funds have been expended.  Letters 
were sent to landowners with multiple properties that were outside of the City limits, which is where 
the majority of the applications for funds were received.  There are two temporary employees paid 
for by the City who are assisting with entering applications in the databases.  There are 900 
applicants who need to submit documentation for their applications to be completed. 
 
Concerning unfunded and underfunded mandates, Hoyle suggested watching the Community Aid 
funds that have many time-consuming administrative mandates associated with them. 
 

D. County Attorney – Pat Condon, County Attorney 
 
Condon said no additional appropriations will be needed.  A replacement for former Chief Deputy 
County Attorney Doug Cyr will be announced at a later date.  Various other open attorney positions 
have not been filled yet.  Those positions are in the budget and anticipated to be filled by late fall. 
 
Meyer stated expenses are increasing 6.43% and revenues are increasing 8.02% (see agenda 
packet).  Condon said the expenses include the new attorney position approved at the Mid-Year 
Budget meeting, and laboratory services.  The laboratory expense has never been incurred and was 
added due to statutory requirements regarding rape kit testing.  A request for a new attorney to 
assist with body worn cameras has also been added to the budget.   
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The technology fund request is for replacement equipment (see agenda packet). 
 
Regarding future upgrades, the money in the sinking fund should cover the Criminal Justice 
Information System (CJIS) upgrade. 
 
When asked about unfunded and underfunded mandates, Condon noted the requirement to review 
cases with individuals with Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP) benefits has the 
potential to put a strain on his employees. 
 
Concerning the County Attorney Office’s move to the 605 Building, Meyer said the furniture costs will 
be covered by the County’s Building Fund. 
 
8. DISCUSSION OF BOARD MEMBER MEETINGS ATTENDED 
 

A. Chamber Coffee – Vest / Schorr 
 
Item moved forward on agenda. 
 
9. SCHEDULE OF BOARD MEMBER MEETINGS 
 
Informational purposes only. 
 
10. EMERGENCY ITEMS 
 
There were no emergency items. 
 
11. ADJOURNMENT 
 
MOTION:  Flowerday moved and Schorr seconded to adjourn at 11:27 a.m.  Amundson, Flowerday, 
Schorr, Yoakum and Vest voted yes.  Motion carried 5-0. 
 
 

 
















































































































































































































































































































































